

The Honorable Janet Yellen Secretary U.S. Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue N.W. Washington, DC 20220

Commissioner Charles P. Rettig Internal Revenue Service 1111 Constitution Avenue N.W. Washington, DC 20224

May 12, 2021

Dear Secretary Yellen and Commissioner Rettig:

The 18 organizations below urge the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) to prioritize rebuilding its auditing and enforcement capabilities in order to tackle systemic tax abuses, including in particular those by the private equity industry. The private equity industry has generated greater untaxed revenues over the past decades by structuring their funds to avoid taxes and through a strategy of misclassifying certain earnings, exploiting tax loopholes like carried interest, and utilizing complex and opaque business structures to shield earnings from IRS scrutiny. We applaud President Biden's plans to fund the IRS and tax enforcement more robustly and believe that these needed changes are a strong argument for such additional resources.

As a result of these PE strategies, some of the most profitable firms, with executives that rank among the world's richest people, are effectively paying lower tax rates than working people who earn an hourly wage or annual salary. Most Americans like teachers, firefighters, and nurses are paid salaries or wages that are subject to ordinary income tax rates that can reach 37 percent. But the way private equity firms and managers structure their earnings means that large portions of their income is taxed at a far lower rate, exacerbating America's growing income and wealth inequality. Private equity firms often charge 2% on

all of a fund's assets and an additional 20% performance fee (or even more) if investments meet a certain target rate. Private equity firms have minted several new billionaires over the past two decades going from three in 2005 to 22 in 2020.[1] The 2021 *Forbes* billionaire list included 40 private equity leaders with a combined net worth of over \$200 billion.[2]

As the Biden Administration prepares to invest trillions of dollars into America's infrastructure and the economy, the IRS must strengthen its oversight of these highly lucrative private equity firms so that they pay their fair share. Many private equity-owned firms received taxpayer funded support during the pandemic,[3] making their tax avoidance strategies even more unjust.

The IRS should promptly strengthen oversight and enforcement over the most common private equity tax avoidance techniques. This includes devoting more resources to auditing of private equity firms, and enforcement against their violations, along with specific attention to issues like firms' deducting monitoring fees that should be considered dividend income and the use of fee waivers to inappropriately shift income to be taxed as capital gains; tightening the capital gains loophole that remains after the limited and ineffective changes in the 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act; and preventing private equity from evading taxes through offshore tax havens.

Even if the IRS were to successfully enforce these laws, billions of dollars in private equity owed taxes have already been lost due to the statute of limitations. The IRS cannot go back past two decades to collect those taxes, but it must attempt to collect all back taxes, penalties, and interest that it still can.

Strengthen IRS auditing and enforcement capacity

The inequitable impact of private equity's tax avoidance techniques is exacerbated by the IRS's dwindling ability to audit private equity firms and enforce federal tax requirements. As the private equity industry has grown in size and complexity, earlier Congresses and the Trump administration have repeatedly trimmed the IRS' auditing and enforcement budget and capacity. From 2010 to 2019, the agency's total funding was cut by 21 percent and its enforcement budget shrank by 24 percent while the total number of tax returns rose by 9 percent.

The budget cuts have depleted staff and expertise necessary to untangle the complex layers of private partnerships commonly used by private equity firms. The IRS has lost a third of the staff with the knowledge and experience to audit very complex tax returns.[4] The share of pass-through businesses like private equity that faced audits has fallen by 40 percent since 2010 to just 0.2 percent of these tax filers — or 1 out of every 500 of these complex firms.

Over the same period, U.S. private equity assets under management grew by about one-third to over \$1.5 trillion dollars according to Pitchbook. Pass-through businesses, which include S Corporations and

partnerships, account for 44 percent of the gross tax collection gap due to underreporting by these filers, which is the greatest source of uncollected tax liabilities.[5] The IRS needs to dedicate resources, including rebuilding its staff and capacity, to audit private equity firms, their funds, their portfolio companies, and the general partners (GPs) that manage private equity funds. Resources should be shifted away from activities like targeting the use of tax credits by low-income workers and towards these urgent needs

Recommendation — **Dedicate additional enforcement professionals to private equity tax abuses:** The IRS must be well staffed to handle auditing private equity firms, general partners, their portfolio companies, and tax advisors who encourage aggressive interpretations of tax law. These groups account for a large portion of the taxes lost and should be a focus of the agency's enforcement.[6]

Prevent private equity firms from inappropriately classifying monitoring fee structures

Privately owned companies have always been incentivized by federal income tax law to reclassify dividends as fees paid for rendered services, since those expenses can be fully tax deductible. Private equity firms take advantage of the different tax treatment by charging portfolio companies "monitoring fees," which have become a significant source of revenues for the general partners. Since these monitoring fees are classified as services provided by the general partnership to the portfolio company, the fees can be deducted from their income as a provided service, significantly lowering their tax burden.

But monitoring fees are often really a disguised dividend paid to private equity firms from the portfolio firms and not a service provided to investors.[7] The monitoring component of these fees is a misnomer since the private equity firms do little in the way of monitoring to justify such fees. The hundreds of millions of dollars a private equity firm might charge may not reflect the value of the minimal service provided to the portfolio company. Such misclassification becomes abundantly clear when monitoring fee arrangements are terminated early, requiring portfolio companies to pay the present value of all future fees, or literally as Oxford University professor Ludovic Phallipou refers to the fees, "money for nothing."[8] A 2015 University of North Carolina paper estimated that private equity firms charged 600 companies \$20 billion in monitoring fees over two decades that should have been counted as dividend income.[9]

Recommendation — *fully audit monitoring fees:* The IRS must fully audit private equity monitoring fees to determine whether they are legitimately tax-deductible service expenses or are inappropriately misclassified dividend income that should be taxed.

Clarify when management fee waivers should be treated as income

Some private equity executives and managers (known as general partners of the fund) choose to waive their management fees in exchange for a larger share of the fund's profits. Choosing to waive fees in exchange for increased future profits effectively converts fees that are taxed as ordinary income into returns from the fund which are taxed at the lower capital gains rate that can be deferred for years. A sample of about 2% of private equity controlled firms show at least \$10 billion in fees over the past two decades was shielded from ordinary income tax rates through management fee waivers.[10]

Management fee waivers offer such lucrative tax benefits that tax lawyers have referred to them as the "holy grail."[11] In one startling example, a Bain Capital management fee waiver turned about \$1 billion in management fees that would have been taxed as ordinary income into fund profits taxed as capital gains[12], saving partners \$200 million in income taxes.[13]

Recommendation — finalize the 2015 "disguised compensation rule": The IRS should finalize its 2015 disguised compensation rule to prevent private equity firms from inappropriately reclassifying ordinary income as capital gains and to hold private equity firms accountable for their prior use of those fee waivers as allowed under the statute of limitations. The 2015 proposed but never finalized rule closed this loophole by amending Section 707(a)(2)(A) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 to establish more clearly defined conditions in which a partner bears "significant entrepreneurial risk" to determine whether waivers benefit from capital gains treatment. [14]

Strengthen and enforce three-year holding period for carried interest treatment

The income earned by private equity fund managers from managing the funds often flows largely into the firm's General Partnership and are taxed at the lower 20 percent capital gains rate instead of at the ordinary income tax rate. This is due to the long running carried interest loophole, estimated to reduce federal tax revenues by \$180 billion over 10 years .[15]

Most private equity funds charge not only a management fee but also take a fixed cut of the profits from the sale of assets in the fund (above an agreed upon threshold return). A common fee structure is a 2 percent annual monitoring fee for assets under management and 20 percent of the profits above the target return, known as a performance fee. Until 2017, the carried interest was taxed as long-term capital gains rather than ordinary income as long as the investments were held for one year.

The 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act extended the holding period from one year to three years for carried interest to qualify for long-term capital gains. The IRS rule implementing this change went into effect in January 2021. The IRS did manage to clarify that private equity firms could not operate through S corporations to claim a corporate exemption from the new rule in 2018.[16] Nonetheless, private equity firms will still be able to wiggle through the carried interest loophole. The holding period extension was poorly crafted and too short to capture much of private equity earnings from performance fees since most

assets are held for more than 3 years. Most firms will employ tax attorneys to successfully evade scrutiny even for shorter holdings.

Recommendation — require alternative asset managers to disclose carried interest earnings and increase audits and enforcement of the carried interest tax provisions: The IRS should increase its audits and enforcement of the carried interest requirement which would be greatly enhanced by mandating that private equity and other alternative asset managers report carried interest earnings on their annual tax filings. The IRS should require the disclosure of carried interest earnings by reporting "disproportionate waterfall allocations" (which are allocations to a partner disproportionate to the amount of capital they have invested) in a separate line on the IRS's Form 1065 as well as Schedule K-1. This would provide the IRS with much-needed aggregate carried interest earnings by private equity and other private funds and allow it to estimate the amount of forgone tax revenues from classifying ordinary income as capital gains.

Recommendation — trace partnership earnings to the appropriate taxpayers within private equity

firms: While the additional reporting requirements for partnerships in January's final IRS rule improves the oversight of complex partnership arrangements that generate income for private equity general partners[17], more disclosures are still needed related to general partners' income from related partnerships and tiered partnerships. The IRS can still require the reporting of carried interest allocations at every tiered level through "disproportionate waterfall allocations" collected under Form 1065 and Schedule K-1. Such additional reporting would enable the IRS's audit and enforcement teams to better monitor large pools of capital with unknown owners. A 2015 paper from the Treasury's Office of Tax Analysis estimated that \$200 billion annually, or 30 percent of all income in the partnership sector, could not be traced to an identifiable taxpayer due to these tiered partnership structures.[18]

Recommendation – the Treasury Department should support and advocate for fully closing the carried interest loophole through legislation.

End tax avoidance schemes aided by offshore havens

U.S. based private equity firms and their investors can and do evade taxes by domiciling their funds in tax havens such as the Cayman Islands, now home to one third of all private funds.[19] Offshore tax havens exist for no economic benefit other than to intentionally disguise transactions and evade taxes. Such tax havens also deprive the IRS and other regulatory bodies of critical transparency into private funds and their investors.

Private equity firms have used holdings in offshore tax havens to reduce their tax obligations. Foreign investors such as offshore private equity funds are subject to taxes on income from U.S.-based business. But private equity funds rely on Section 892 of the Internal Revenue Code to use feeder funds or "blocker

corporations" to enable many foreign investors to defer proceeds. Recent clarifications from the IRS have further allowed foreign investors holding less than 10 percent of a blocker corporation to repatriate principal proceeds tax-free. In some cases, blocker corporations will be structured as perpetual vehicles so that tax bills are put off indefinitely for the fund partners and foreign investors i.[20] Further, carried interest if paid from an offshore corporation and structured as a contractual right, rather than an interest in a fund's profits, allow general partners to defer payments so they are taxed later.[21]

Recommendation — increase scrutiny of potential private equity tax evasion through offshore tax havens: Private equity's prolific use of offshore tax havens, where the IRS has less visibility, need to be further scrutinized, in order to end the novel ways partners are deferring taxes and allowing foreign investors to avoid paying them altogether. U.S. investors in foreign corporations are not allowed to defer carried interest if the corporation has U.S. owners.[22] the IRS must strictly apply and enforce these prohibitions on private equity firms.

• • •

Private equity firms', partners', and managers' evasion of tax liabilities through complex and opaque business practices allow hundreds of billions of dollars of earnings to be untaxed or taxed at inappropriately low rates, contributing to America's economic inequality. Private equity managers should not be able to pay lower tax rates than America's workers simply because they can shift the structure of their earnings without providing any additional economic value. The IRS should take strong actions to prevent the private equity industry from continuing to avoid paying its fair share of taxes. All of these efforts require more resources, staffing, and expertise to effectively oversee this large and complex industry.

We appreciate your attention to these questions and look forward to continuing to discuss them with you. For more information please contact Andrew Park at andrew@ourfinancialsecurity.org

Signed

Americans for Financial Reform Education Fund

AFL-CIO

American Economic Liberties Project

American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME)

American Federation of Teachers

Center for Economic and Policy Research (CEPR)

Center for Popular Democracy

Communications Workers of America

CtW Investment Group

National Education Association (NEA)

Oxfam America

Patriotic Millionaires

Private Equity Stakeholder Project

Public Citizen

Revolving Door Project

Service Employees International Union (SEIU)

Strong Economy for All Coalition

Worth Rises

[1] Phallipou, Ludovic. Oxford Said Business School. An Inconvenient Fact: Private Equity Returns & The Billionaire Factory. Jun 10, 2020. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3623820

[2] Dolan, Kerry A., Jennifer Wang and Chase Peterson-Withorn. "World's billionaires list: The richest in 2021." Forbes. April 7, 2021.

[3] Kocieniewski, David and Caleb Melby. "Private equity lands billion-dollar backdoor hospital bailout." Bloomberg. June 2, 2020; Torbati, Yeganeh and Jeff Stein. "Mnuchin defends controversial loan to private equity-backed firm in contentious Hill testimony." Washington Post. December 10, 2020; Schwellenbach, Nick and David Szakonyi. Project on Government Oversight and Anti-Corruption Data Collective. "Inside the pandemic cash bonanza for private equity-backed firms." July 15, 2020.

[4] Huang, Chye-Ching. "How Biden Funds His Next Bill: Shrink the \$7.5 Trillion Tax Gap." *New York Times*. Mar 10, 2021. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/10/opinion/deficits-taxes-biden-infrastructure.html

[5] Huang, Chye-Ching. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. Depletion of IRS Enforcement Is Undermining the Tax Code. Feb 11, 2020.

 $https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/depletion-of-irs-enforcement-is-undermining-the-tax-code \#_edn19$

[6] Kiel, Paul. ProPublica. "IRS: Sorry, but It's Just Easier and Cheaper to Audit the Poor". Oct 2, 2019. https://www.propublica.org/article/irs-sorry-but-its-just-easier-and-cheaper-to-audit-the-poor

[7] Polsky, Gregg D. UNC Legal Studies Research Paper No. 2461733. "Private Equity Monitoring Fees as Disguised Dividends". Jun 2, 2014. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2461733

[8] Phallipou, Ludovic. Oxford Said Business School. Money for Nothing? The Wonderful World of Private Equity. October 2014. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=m1paFqPIj6Q&t=1s https://www.nakedcapitalism.com/2014/12/private-equity-tax-games-another-example-elite-lawlessness.h tml

[9] Phalippou, Ludovic et al. Oxford Said Business School. Private Equity Portfolio Company Fees. Apr 5, 2016. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2703354

[10] Phalippou, Ludovic et al. Oxford Said Business School. Private Equity Portfolio Company Fees. Apr 5, 2016. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2703354

[11] Vardi, Nathan and Gara, Antoine. Forbes. How Clever New Deals And An Unknown Tax Dodge Are Creating Buyout Billionaires By The Dozen. Oct 22, 2019.

[12] Albergotti, Reed et al. Wall Street Journal. Firms Probed Over Tax Practice. Sep 2, 2012. https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10000872396390443618604577626390166487030

[13] O'Connor, Brian J. Venable LLP. Proposed Regulations on Management Fee Waivers. Nov 9, 2016. https://scholarship.law.wm.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsredir=1&artic le=1760&context=tax

[14] Manning Fulton. Proposed Regulations on Management Fee Waivers. Mar 1, 2021. https://www.manningfulton.com/news/proposed-regulations-on-management-fee-waivers/

[15] Fleischer, Victor. New York Times. How a Carried Interest Tax Could Raise \$180 Billion. Jun 5, 2015.

https://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/06/business/dealbook/how-a-carried-interest-tax-could-raise-180-billio n.html

[16] Frazier & Deeter. Don't Use S Corporations to Avoid Carried Interest Holding Period.

[17] Grieve, Brian S. et al. Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison LLP. IRS Issues Final Regulations Providing Guidance on Taxation of Carried Interest from Investment Partnerships Under Section 1061. Jan 11, 2021.

https://www.paulweiss.com/media/3980755/irs_issues_final_regulations_providing_guidance_on_taxatio n_of_carried_interest_from_investment_partnerships_under_section_1061.pdf

[18] Cooper, Michael et al. Department of Treasury Office of Tax Analysis. Business in the United States: Who Owns It and How Much Tax Do They Pay? October 2015. https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/tax-policy/tax-analysis/Documents/WP-104.pdf

[19] Securities and Exchange Commission. Private Funds Statistics. Dec 1, 2020. https://www.sec.gov/divisions/investment/private-funds-statistics/private-funds-statistics-2020-q1.pdf

[20] Vardi, Nathan and Gara, supra note 7

[21] Rosenthal, Steven M. Tax Policy Center. Why Do U.S. Investment Funds Operate in Tax Havens? Jan 20, 2012. https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/taxvox/why-do-us-investment-funds-operate-tax-havens

[22] Dolson, Scott. Frost Brown Todd LLC. An Introduction to the Use of Blocker Corporations in M&A Transactions. May 8, 2020. https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=d199c6b5-8093-42b2-aede-3445d06be40c